President’s Cabinet
March 4, 2003

3:30 to 5:00 p.m.
Chair:  Terry Taylor

MINUTES

D R A F T

Present:  Andrea Rye, Beverly Brandt, Tom Curtis, Paulette Fleming, Steve Gibler, Jack Hanson, Carol Henderson, Karen Kreutzer, Darlene Miller, Holly Moore, Kae Peterson, Terry Taylor, Judy Yu

Not in attendance:  Peggy Lytle, Paul Rucker, Shaun Scott
Recorder:  Michele Foley

1.
Approval of Minutes of February 4, 2003 Meeting (Taylor, All)

Chair Terry Taylor asked that the February 4, 2003, meeting minutes be considered for approval.  Paulette pointed out that for Item #3, “Academic Calendar Drafts,” Tom Curtis and Robin Young be listed as the staff members responsible, rather than Paulette.  She further pointed out that on Page 3, Item #6, the reference to union/management committees be “JLMC” only, not “JUMC.”  
The minutes were declared approved as corrected by Chair Taylor. 

2. 
Review Board of Trustees Agenda – March 19, 2003 (Moore) 

Discussion of the proposed Board of Trustees agenda for the March 19 meeting centered on the item regarding “sabbaticals.”  After much discussion, it was decided that this item would be listed as a “discussion/action” item to allow the Board the option of further discussion or action, depending on the fiscal news from the Legislature.  
Carol and Beverly will meet on Friday, March 7, to further analyze what options the college has and what the college can afford.  

Karen reiterated that sabbaticals are essential for faculty renewal, emphasizing that faculty will ‘burn out’ without a break.  

3.
State Funding Update (Brandt)
Beverly reported that the Legislature is taking a vote today to determine further monetary cuts.  She said there is no talk of raising taxes, although Holly said there is discussion of raising the sales tax by one-half cent.  This would reportedly raise one billion dollars.  

Beverly further reported that the tuition increase has not offset the deficit that much.  She noted that only one person attended the college’s most recent budget brown bag lunch.
4.
Budget Planning Task Force (Brandt)
The Budget Planning Task Force had been making progress when they received the news that the Governor’s budget had miscalculated pension funds and healthcare benefits, which would probably mean an additional $100,000 cut for Shoreline.  Beverly estimated the college’s cut, as of today, would be slightly over $1 million.  The Task Force has suggested, and believes it can be done, reducing utilities expenditures by $100,000.  There is an additional recommendation to cut $125,000 by reducing the part-time hourly student funding.  
Beverly said the total administrative cut to date is $90,000.  Vice Presidents and program administrators will be asked to provide reports to the Task Force, for instance Carol will attend a Task Force meeting on either March 14 or 21 and Judy will be asked to present catalog costs.  

In an effort to generate additional revenue from our existing sources, Bev plans to talk to Judy about marketing opportunities and with Darlene about grant options. 

Beverly said that the college’s commitment is to retain our full-time faculty and staff to the extent necessary.  For now, part-time budgets will be most directly affected.
TO DO:  Karen asked that the Brown Bag lunch schedule be better publicized, including placing in Day at a Glance.  Judy will handle how this activity gets publicized.

5.
Master List for Staff Training (Fleming)
Paulette has compiled a master list of those staff members who have attended training sessions.  She reviewed the training effort to date, saying that, since she started at Shoreline, an ethics policy has been put in place and staff training opportunities have been implemented and are ongoing.  
Paulette asked Cabinet:  how do we get more staff members to attend ethics training?  How does Cabinet propose we could engage the entire campus in training?
Ideas included creating training films, placing on CDs which staff could view from their pcs.  Another idea was to create a hybrid combination of an initial training session, followed by an in-depth CD.
Beverly suggested that Ethics Board Executive Director Brian Malarky be invited to SCC for an interactive session.  He had been invited to Lower Columbia College while she was there, and had experienced 75% attendance, due to the decision to release staff to attend the meeting.  

TO DO:  Holly proposed inviting Mr. Malarky to an Opening Week session.  Paulette will ask Mr. Malarky to attend and will work with Judy to plan a session, perhaps with a “question and answer” component.  Karen expanded the idea to include inviting Mr. Malarky to the all-campus meeting, then follow up with workshops throughout Opening Week.  

6.
Dean Restructure Update (Henderson)
Carol explained that the results of her open discussion sessions on the proposed dean restructure.  The first proposal, which is to combine two existing divisions, received the most response.  The third proposal, shifting to a program-based structure, rather than a division-based one, is a model she would like to reserve for future consideration.  She further stated that the first option would combine the Business Administration and Automotive/Manufacturing divisions, which have maintained an already-existing relationship, including shared programs and leadership, for the past two years.  She has discussed the three choices with President’s Executive Staff and the Dean Team, and continues to receive the most positive response to the first option.  
Option one is the direction the college is going.  A formal announcement will be made within the divisions and then the college-wide announcement can be made.  Karen said this news would be published in “Soundings.”  

7.
Block Schedule Update (Taylor, Henderson)
Carol reported that the block schedule process is continuing and a comprehensive meeting is planned for Tuesday, March 18.  Cabinet will be cancelled on that date to allow the block schedule meeting adequate time to meet.  
Items to be addressed:

( Creating combinations of the most frequently used blocks

( Incorporating lab spaces

( Allowing for different levels of assessment

( Confusion about the different ‘bands’ within the schedule

( Confusion about evening programs

TO DO:  Karen asked that faculty be reassured that they can offer their classes outside of the block format.

Holly asked if SCC has reviewed how other colleges have incorporated the block schedule.  She is noticing lots of movement at other colleges toward the block format, but she is wondering how they are doing theirs.

Carol said that other colleges are offering an afternoon and evening block, noting nursing is one program that lends itself to this format.

Carol further said Andrea is reinstituting a study done by Larry Reid to see how many start and stop times Shoreline has.  This will be good information as the new block schedule gets underway.  Carol said moving to the new schedule has been bumpy, but some departments, such as VCT, are going 100% to the block, because it makes better use of their facilities.  

8.
Roundtable (All)
Kae Peterson

Bowling for Brains, the Foundation’s fund raiser for staff and community members, will be held March 13.  This year the cost to participate includes an all-you-can-eat buffet.
Judy Yu

Congressman Jay Inslee will be on campus March 10 to participate in a student forum.

If things need to be improved in the class schedule, she is relying on Cabinet to let her know.  She also encouraged input on how to make the schedule more cost effective.  We cannot afford to send out 144,000 copies of the schedule next year. 
Paulette Fleming

New Policy 4600, “Teleworking,” has been shared with designated college committees and with President’s Executive Staff.  This policy would impact classified and administrative-exempt employees.  She offered to send a copy of the policy draft to anyone who requested.  The Board must approve the policy prior to implementation.
The story of student Laura Giamoyris will be highlighted at the April 16 Running Start Open House. 

Karen Kreutzer
The Federation and the Board have agreed to extend the existing faculty contract by one year.  She sees this as an opportunity for the issue teams to look more deeply into faculty workload and hourly issues.  

Faculty are continuing to have challenges related to using the new Exchange Server.  TSS has been patient and helpful and she commended their effort.  

Holly Moore
She reiterated that it is important that campus activities be communicated to the Public Information Office.  Constituency groups need to be apprised so they can contact the PIO.  Several activities have occurred recently which have been of interest to the media.  The media contacting the PIO office was the first notice PIO received of these activities.  The purpose is not censorship, but sharing information and providing access. 
The Articulation Council meets on March 12.  Holly has asked Kae Peterson to report on scholarships, Paul Rucker to report on Study abroad, and Jeff Omalanz-Hood to talk about high school relations.   These items will be good information to include in the Articulation newsletter which is sent to parents in the Shoreline School District. 
Beverly Brandt

Beverly expressed concern about the funding which must be spent by Shoreline before June 30.  Funding not spent must be returned to the state.  

The remodel of the 2900 Building is at the construction document stage.  Today three preliminary finalists were selected for the allied health and science building.  They will be interviewed and a finalist scheduled to be chosen on March 18.  
A new, larger, bus will arrive on Friday to transport students from the outlying parking lots to campus.  Jolene Walyor has the required professional license to drive it.
The Bookstore will be available for purchases until June 24, but purchases over $25 must have prior approval.  Beverly will make sure Day at a Glance and Net News publicize this information. 


Andrea Rye

After the second day of enrollment, Shoreline stands at 600 FTEs above target.  We are at 83.4% of our annual target, compared to 74% at this same time last year.  Each year for the past three has been an increase over the one before. 

Terry Taylor

Faculty Senate Council is on the verge of confirming language to update the professor emeritus policy, #4722, “Advancement in Rank.”  Faculty Senate is also considering substantial revisions to their bylaws, including the need to incorporate instructional division changes.  They will have a tight schedule because they must also conduct elections—one for the bylaws and one for their officers.

Jack Hanson
TSS is looking at new ways to communicate with students.  They plan to test a screen saver program to add to the labs which can flash a college message to students via a screen saver.  He plans to bring this idea to Judy and to Enrollment Services to see if it will work.  

The software license inventory project is one week ahead of schedule. 

TO DO:  Holly asked that college information and updates replace the current “elevator music” on the college phone network.  Jack will check on progress. 

Carol Henderson

She thanked Beverly Brandt for Administrative Services’ help to provide options for the 2900 Building outplacement.  There will be multiple options, including modifying existing instructional spaces, possible rental of spaces, etc.  

Tom Curtis
Tom will be on annual leave the last two weeks in March.  

Steve Gibler

He said Enrollment Services is already hearing the impact of cancelled classes.  Holly is advising students to contact their legislators with this information. 

9.
Next Meeting (Taylor, All)

The next Cabinet meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 1.  The Chair for Spring Quarter will be Steve Gibler.  

